# CENTRAL VIRGINIA WASTE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES FEBRUARY 15, 2019 2104 W. LABURNUM AVENUE RICHMOND, VIRGINIA

### MEMBERS/ALTERNATES PRESENT

### **MEMBERS/ALTERNATES NOT PRESENT**

### Voting:

Marcia Phillips (M-Chesterfield), Chairman Scott A. Wyatt (M-Hanover), Vice Chairman Patricia Paige (M-New Kent), Secretary Mark Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer Robert L. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Director J. Allen Lane (M-Henrico), Past Chair Lee Sloppy (M-Ashland)

Scott Zaremba (M-Chesterfield) William E. Henley (A-Colonial Heights)

Leigh Dunn (M-Goochland)
Stephen Chidsey (M-Hanover)
Marcia E. Kelley (M-Henrico)
Robert C. Whiteman (M-Henrico)
Monique Robertson (M-Hopewell)
Johnny Melis (A-Powhatan)
Michael Purvis (M-Prince George)
Darlene Jenkins (M-Richmond)

### Non-Voting:

Al Pace (A-Chesterfield)

### Staff:

Kimberly A. Hynes, Executive Director Richard Nolan, Director of Operations Kenna Shea, Accounting and Financial Manager Reginald Thompson, Operations Technician Stephanie Breaker, Customer Service Supervisor Mary Beth Mains, Part-time Administrative Assistant Jennifer Schontag (A-Ashland) Ricky Hicks (M-Charles City) Michelle Johnson (A-Charles City) Clay Bowles (A-Chesterfield) Jeffrey Howard (A-Chesterfield) Doug Smith (M-Colonial Heights) Dwayne Jones (A-Goochland) Randy Hardman (A-Hanover) Michael Flagg (A-Hanover) Chip England (A-Henrico) Bentley P. Chan (A-Henrico) Jon Clary (A-Henrico) James H. Burrell (A-New Kent) Tangela Innis (M-Petersburg) William Riggleman (A-Petersburg) Rod Compton (A-Prince George) Miles Jones (M-Richmond)

### **Guests:**

With a quorum in attendance Chairman Marcia Phillips (M-Chesterfield), called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

### **CHAIRMAN'S AGENDA**

### Item No. 1: Public Comment Period

Chairman Phillips opened the floor for public comment. Without any requests to address the Board, she closed the public comment period.

### Item No. 2: Minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 17, 2019

Chairman Phillips opened the floor for a motion to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of January 17, 2019, as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Director, seconded by Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer, and carried that the minutes of the January 17, 2019, Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors meeting be approved as submitted.

### Item No. 3: Chairman's Report

Chairman Phillips welcomed all attendees and stated she was grateful for the pleasant, warmer day.

### STAFF AGENDA

### Item No. 4: 2019 Virginia General Assembly Update

Mrs. Hynes, CVWMA Executive Director, reminded the Board that the General Assembly short session convened on January 9 and will end February 23. As of February 14<sup>th</sup>, 2,319 bills were introduced.

Mrs. Hynes stated that many bills staff was following have died. One of the coal ash bills is still alive and relates to closing the surface impoundments and moving it to be recycled or to an MSW landfill. Mrs. Hynes noted the TAC has discussed the impact this will have on solid waste planning if coal ash has to be disposed of in landfills in Virginia. All of the related bills have been combined into one SB1355 which has passed the Senate and the House Agricultural, Conservation and Natural Resources (ACNR) Committee. HB1614 and SB1248 would authorize the localities to create a Storm Water Management Fund to provide grants to private entities for storm water management and erosion prevention. SB2395 would require the Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) to provide, on their website, a Hazardous Waste Site Inventory by July 1, 2020.

SB1761 and SB1762 were both introduced since the last Board meeting but quickly died, Mrs. Hynes explained. Both SB1761 and SB1762 were introduced by Senator Sturtevant whose districts include all of Powhatan County, part of Chesterfield County, and a part of Richmond City. SB1761 would have required approval by neighboring localities within 5 miles of a new landfill or a landfill expansion. The second, SB1762, would have required localities to submit to the Department of Transportation a traffic impact analysis for new landfills or expansions. Neither SB1761 or SB1762 made it out of committee. SB1745 would have required DEQ to create a permitting technical assistance grant fund to issue grant assistance and information regarding applications for permits, either air, water, or solid waste.

On the administrative side, HB2101 has died. It would have eliminated licensure requirements for several jobs including Waste Management Facilities Operators. HB1629, the Newspaper Publication and Public Procurement Act, eliminating the requirement for newspaper publishing when procuring professional services, passed both the House and the Senate. Public Agencies will no longer be required to publish in the newspaper when procuring professional services like audit and banking, Mrs. Hynes explained. HB1866 requires localities to submit an annual audit to the

Auditors of Public Accounts (APA) and if not completed timely, their website would have to state that it is pending and the reasons for the delay. It has passed the House and Senate Committee on Local Government.

SB1191 and HB2002, clarifying the articles of election for the Hopewell charter by asking for clarification of appointment, versus election of President and Vice-President of Council, has passed the House and Senate. SB1194 permits the City of Richmond to adopt an ordinance prohibiting former officers and employees from representing clients, people, or any group for compensation for one year after their position ended, has passed both the House and Senate. HJ700 and SJ310 commends Hanover County on its 300<sup>th</sup> anniversary.

Chairman Phillips stated that as a former educator from DEQ she was happy to see that SB1561 has passed. It will require the DEQ and the Department of Education to update the "Window into a Green Virginia" curriculum developed by the Departments for sixth grade science to include a unit on the benefits, including the energy benefits, of recycling and reuse.

### Item No. 5: Residential Recycling Program

Mr. R. Nolan, CVWMA Director of Operations, reported the total tonnage of recyclables collected in the month of January in the residential recycling program was 3,519 tons, 100 tons more than last January. Mr. Nolan added that there was a total of 711 misses for the month compared to 2,148 last year in January due to two snow storms. Continuing, Mr. R. Nolan reported that year to date through January 31, 2019, 22,052 tons were collected versus 22,049 for the same period last fiscal year, a difference of 3 tons.

Mr. Nolan shared the Oops! reporting for the month of January. A total of 858 Oops! stickers were issued by TFC – 242 included trash, 414 were rejected for plastic bags, 82 for Styrofoam, and 73 for food contamination. There were 259 homes that received rejections in Petersburg - 122 included trash, 109 were rejected for plastic bags, and 23 for Styrofoam. Mr. Nolan noted the recycling volumes have decreased because many of the "repeat offender" carts were removed.

Mr. Nolan noted TFC's Oops! Audit team is now concentrating on Chesterfield and Henrico Counties and there is very little contamination being found, mostly plastic bags. Mr. Nolan stated he will have more information at the March Board meeting.

Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield) asked if there had been a reaction from the folks in Petersburg whose carts had been removed. Mr. Nolan stated staff is hearing the question, "Why did you take my trash can?". Mr. Nolan noted that many Petersburg customers are now using multiple trash carts since their recycling cart was removed.

### Item No. 6: Municipal Solid Waste (MSW) Program

In the month of January, Mr. R. Thompson, CVWMA Operations Technician, reported 7 misses were recorded in Ashland and 18 misses in the Chesterfield tax relief program for County Waste; 104 misses were recorded in Colonial Heights, 113 misses in Hopewell; and 130 misses in Petersburg by CFS. Mr. Thompson noted that CFS continued to take trash to the Lunenburg Landfill which has added extra time to their routes and on a few occasions have been out collecting as late as 7 p.m. or after.

# Item No. 7: Consideration of Resolution 19-14 Renewing the Contract with Care Environmental Corporation for Household Hazardous Waste Event Collection, Hauling, And Disposal Services

Mr. R. Nolan stated that **Resolution 19-14** is a request to renew the terms of the contract between CVWMA and Care Environmental Corporation for Household Hazardous Waste Event Collection, Hauling, and Disposal Services which expires on June 30, 2019. The current contract is for five years with one five-year renewal option. Mr. Nolan stated

that Care Environmental Corporation has been collecting and disposing of Household Hazardous Waste from participating member jurisdictions for the past five years and has done a good job. After discussions with representatives of CARE and TAC members, renewal of this contract and corresponding service agreements is recommended. **Resolution 19-14** authorizes the Executive Director to execute an addendum to the Contract for Household Hazardous Waste Event Collection, Hauling, and Disposal Services and an amendment to the associated Special Project Service Agreements, to extend the terms to June 30, 2024.

Chairman Phillips opened the floor for a motion to approve **Resolution 19-14** as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover), seconded by Mr. S. Wyatt (M-Hanover), Vice-Chairman, and carried that **Resolution 19-14** be approved as submitted.

# Item No. 8: Consideration of Resolution 19-15 Renewing the Contract with Sims Metal Management For Appliance And Scrap Metal Delivery, Hauling and Recycling Services

Mr. R. Nolan stated the terms of the contract between CVWMA and Sims Metal Management (Sims) for Appliance and Scrap Metal Delivery, Hauling and Recycling Services expires June 30, 2019. The current contract is for five years with one five-year renewal option. Mr. Nolan stated that Sims Metal Management has been collecting Scrap Metal from participating member jurisdictions for over 15 years and have done a good job. After discussions with representatives of Sims and the TAC members, CVWMA is recommending renewal of this contract and corresponding service agreements. Sims has requested a nominal increase for hauling the Scrap Metal. The rebate would remain the same as previously agreed to in the Contract and is tied to the published index price for metal.

Chairman Phillips opened the floor for a motion to approve **Resolution 19-15** as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Director, seconded by Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) and carried that **Resolution 19-15** be approved as submitted.

# Item No. 9: Operations and Program Statistics

Mr. R. Thompson informed the Board that Staff has begun collecting 2018 annual tonnages from various recycling processors in the area for the Annual Recycling Rate Report. The results will be reported at the April Board meeting and it will be sent to DEQ by the April 30<sup>th</sup> deadline.

Mr. Nolan noted the January statistics were available at each Board member's seat and they contain estimated numbers due to missing information for MSW tonnages. He stated the updated information will be posted to the CVWMA webpage next week.

Mr. Nolan informed the Board of the following confirmed spring events: Household Hazardous Waste collection events in Hanover and Prince George Counties on April 20<sup>th</sup>; Electronic Recycling events in New Kent County on March 30<sup>th</sup>, Hanover County on April 27<sup>th</sup>, and in Henrico County on May 4<sup>th</sup>. Mr. Nolan noted that Chesterfield County is working with Virginia State University for an ecycling event and he will share that information when it is confirmed.

Mr. Nolan stated the February commodity pricing for Mixed Paper dropped from \$5 to \$0; Old Corrugated Cardboard (OCC) went from \$85 to \$75, and newsprint dropped from \$35 to \$30. He noted the downturn appears to be due to the glut of material from the holidays. Continuing, Mr. Nolan also stated the steel market price dropped from \$200 to \$175 per ton.

Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) asked if the Henrico event includes paper shredding. Mr. Nolan stated he had not confirmed that with Mr. J. Clary (A-Henrico) but he would. Mrs. M. Kelley then asked for an update on the China

situation. Mr. Nolan stated there was nothing new with their contamination restriction but from what he has read in periodicals, they are letting some paper into the country because of their need for it.

Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Director, asked if there has been action taken on the reports of stolen carts. Mr. Nolan stated he and Mr. R. Thompson have not had good results from police in Petersburg, but they have had better results from the Petersburg Enforcement Officer. Mr. Nolan noted that they have asked CFS to do a cart audit and to pull carts that are sitting at addresses where they do not belong but CFS has not done so yet.

### Item No. 10: Technical Advisory Committee

Mr. Nolan stated the TAC met on February 7th and the main topic was the CFS landfills. CFS is no longer taking materials to the Petersburg Tri-Cities Landfill but they are taking trash to the Lunenberg Landfill. CVWMA staff has been in touch with DEQ regarding the Lunenberg Landfill and found that the Lunenberg Landfill recently was given a warning letter citing inadequate daily cover and stormwater and erosion issues, similar to the problems at the Tri-Cities Landfill.

Mr. Nolan stated that staff is working with TFC on transitioning the Roll Off portion of the Drop Off Recycling contract before July 1. They would start the transition in Henrico County with two of the busier sites.

The five year update to the Solid Waste Plan Update is due in August of 2019. Planning discussions have included impacts from Coal Combustion Residuals (CCR) from Coal Ash Plants; Petersburg Landfill staying open; and when County Waste will open a landfill in Cumberland County. The next TAC meeting will be March 7, 2019 Mr. Nolan noted.

### Item No. 11: Public Information

# Reduce Contamination in Recycling Campaign Update

Mrs. K. Hynes filled in for Mrs. N. Drumheller, Public Affairs Manager, who was participating in the Virginia Statewide Life Smart Competition. Mrs. Hynes stated there has been much talk about reducing contamination in our recycling programs so that when the markets do come back around CVWMA and participating jurisdictions will benefit and be able to sustain our programs. Mrs. Hynes noted that staff are living, eating, and breathing the Oops! Recycle Right campaign now. Staff worked with Channel 6 in the Fall through February and the "Oops! Will You Be Next?" commercial ran two times on WTVR CBS6 during Pre-Super Bowl programming on February 3<sup>rd</sup>. The added value for this exposure from our local media partner was priceless and shows their commitment to recycling education and to the Authority.

Coming up staff has speaking engagements as well as educational booths, and a second zip code specific messaging educational campaign. This time, CVWMA staff will be working with WRIC TV 8. In addition, a series of educational advertisements continue to run in local publications.

Mrs. Hynes thanked Ms. M. Robertson (M-Hopewell) for arranging several educational opportunities in Hopewell and Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) for getting staff set up with Supervisor Patricia O'Bannon at her Town Hall meeting on February 28<sup>th</sup>. The focus of the meeting is proper waste disposal and recycling education. Staff also had the opportunity to speak to the Town of Ashland Citizen Academy group.

### 2019 CVWMA Recycling Collection Schedule and Call Center Impact

Continuing, Mrs. Hynes reported at the end of December, CVWMA mailed the annual recycling collection schedule to about 280,000 households which sparks a renewed interest in the recycling program. CVWMA staff received over 15,000 calls; 4,513 of those calls were for curbside recycling; over 1,100 emails from the public including trash and recycling; and over 1,000 information requests which include extra container stickers, plastic bag keepers and Oops! Recycle Right Rack Cards. This compares to over 14,000 calls, 700 emails from the public, and 1,000 information

requests for January 2018 compared to over 11,000 calls, 600 emails, and 900 information requests in January of 2017. Bin requests and bin and cart purchases for the month of January were: 661 bins requested, compared to 1,036 in 2018, in Henrico. In January 2019, 71 bins were purchased compared to 72 bins in 2018 and 322 carts were purchased, compared to 304 in 2018.

### Promotion and Education

Statistical data for the month of January shows that there were 22,141 unique visitors, compared to 22,135 in 2018 and they made 50,602 visits, compared to 45,353 in 2018, to over 116,650 pages, compared to 103,097 in 2018. The average visit time was 3 minutes for all pages. The Top Web Pages Viewed include: Homepage cvwma.com, Curbside Recycling What to Recycle, 2019 CVWMA Recycling Collection Schedule.pdf, Curbside Recycling and Collection Schedule page. News feed had 1,139 views compared to 724 views in 2018. The Event Calendar had 1,381 views compared to 1,250 views in 2018 and the Recycling Wizard had 1,048 views. This data aligns with our recycling contamination campaign and the public looking for information on how to recycle right.

Mrs. Hynes reported social media has been very busy with Oops! education, inclement weather and holiday impacts to collections as well as promoting local programs and events. There were 602 new email subscribers added to the Curbside Collection Day email reminder, compared to 453 last month.

Public Information staff reported that there were 42 requests for education and outreach during the month of January, compared to 22 requests in 2018. These requests included 14 presentations, compared to 15 last year, 16 requests for educational materials, compared to 4 in 2018, 8 requests for events, compared to 3 last year, and 4 media interviews. Staff estimates impacting 1,029 people, compared to 1,220 in 2018, and distributing 4,695 educational materials, compared to 2,961 in 2018.

# Curbside Education Advisory Committee

The next quarterly meeting of the Curbside Education Advisory Committee will be on Thursday, February 28, 2019, at 10 a.m. in the Hanover County Board of Supervisors Conference Room. Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) and the Hanover County Public Works Department will be hosting the meeting and will be the Member Focus. Thank you to Hanover for hosting.

### Item No. 12: Financial Reports for January 2019

Mrs. K. Hynes introduced Mrs. K. Shea, the new Accounting and Financial Manager who started on Tuesday. Mrs. Shea conducted with the Personnel Study and Mrs. Ilynes noted that Mrs. Shea's experience in human resources in addition to accounting will come in handy with the Strategic Planning goal of updating the Employee Handbook.

Mrs. Hynes continued, reporting that the financial activity is consistent with previous months and the Authority continues to remain within total budget in all funds as of January 31, 2019. The Authority has a combined Net Income of \$210,466 year to date. Mrs. Hynes noted the year to date net loss in the Curbside Project Fund of \$20,634 and explained all of the expenses for the Collection Calendar, including mailing and printing, have already been recorded. Also, additional monies were appropriated to expand the Contamination Reduction Campaign. The accounts receivable schedule is included and reflects the details of the amounts due to the Authority. There is an outstanding amount of \$215 more than 60 days old.

Chairman Phillips opened the floor for a motion to accept and file the Financial Reports for January 2019 as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mr. S. Wyatt (M-Hanover), Vice-Chairman, and carried that the Financial Reports for January 2019 be approved and filed as submitted.

Item No. 13: Consideration of Resolution 19-16 and Resolution 19-17 amending the 2019 and 2020 Operating Budgets to implement the results of the Pay and Classification Study

Mrs. K. Hynes stated the CVWMA's salary grades and range structure have been in place for over 10 years and since the last study was conducted, the economy went through a recession and the growth coming out of the recession has been gradual and slow. During the last 10 years, many organizations including local governments and public entities have reorganized and positions that were once benchmarked have changed, and in many cases are no longer comparable.

The CVWMA utilized Mrs. Kenna Shea, a consultant through Robert Half Management Resources, to conduct the study which was completed December 2018 and reviewed with the Executive Committee. Adjustments were done to various job descriptions and a survey was created and sent to municipalities, regional agencies and solid waste authorities along with area businesses.

The survey included details and descriptions of each of the 9 full time positions, and asked respondents to include current salary ranges of closely matched positions, current or average salary of that position, number of employees in the position and if applicable how long in the positions. In addition, the survey included questions about benefits offered to employees to round out the employment package. We received 14 valid responses and the responses included a mix of regional agencies, solid waste authorities and large and small localities. Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) asked if any of the those that did not participate explained why they were not participating. Mrs. Hynes stated they did not but for some it may have been the amount of time it would take to complete the survey. Mr. W. Henley (A-Colonial Heights) offered that 30% was a good return rate for surveys and Chairman Phillips agreed. Mrs. Hynes stated the survey time was extended by resending it to those who had not responded at first.

Based on the survey responses, base pay in many CVWMA positions were low relative to the market. It is recommended by CVWMA staff and the Executive Committee to modify the pay structure scales and to increase individual base pay where necessary to advance the pay scale by 7% in each grade.

The Customer Service Supervisor position is recommended for a title and grade change to Senior Customer Service Supervisor with an increase from grade 14 to grade 16. Our Customer Service Supervisor has been in the same position for almost 19 years and will be celebrating 20 years with CVWMA later this year.

It is further recommended to increase individual base pay where necessary to bring jobs comparable with external similar base pay, to remain competitive. After review and discussion with the Executive Committee, it is recommended to implement the pay adjustment for the 8 full-time positions, excluding the Executive Director, of the Authority, effective March 1, 2019. The impact annually is \$31,750 and the impact to fiscal year 2018-2019 will be \$10,725.

In fiscal year 2019, transfers are recommended to the Regular Salaries and Wages line item in the General (\$4,100), Residential Recycling (\$6,100), Drop-Off Recycling (\$125) and Municipal Solid Waste (\$400) Funds from Contingencies and Reserves and other various line items. The total transfer will be absorbed within the total adopted budget, thus no monies are anticipated from reserves. **Resolution 19-16** will authorize the Executive Director to transfer funds to implement the results of the study effective with the first payroll in March 2019.

In fiscal year 2020, a transfer is recommended to the Regular Salaries and Wages line item in the General (\$11,200), Residential Recycling (\$18,150), Drop-Off Recycling (\$1,200) and Municipal Solid Waste (\$1,200) Funds from Contingencies and Reserves a total of \$31,750. The total transfer will be absorbed within the total adopted budget, thus no monies are anticipated from reserves. **Resolution 19-17** will authorize the Executive Director to transfer funds to accommodate the implementation of the plan in fiscal year 2019.

Mr. W. Henley (A-Colonial Heights) asked what the basis was for the midpoint being reached in five years because he is familiar with the midpoint being reached in ten years. Mrs. K. Shea, Accounting and Financial Manager, answered that three to five years is standard nationally. Three to five years is the standard and we chose the more

conservative five years for the midpoint. Mr. S. Chidsey stated that Mr. Henley was correct, 10 years is the norm in government.

Chairman Phillips opened the floor for a motion to approve **Resolution 19-16 and Resolution 19-17** as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), Director, seconded by Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer, and carried that **Resolution 19-16 and Resolution 19-17** be approved as submitted.

Chairman Phillips stated she thinks it is always important to stay competitive especially being a small organization where there is not an opportunity to move around within the organization.

### Item No. 14: Administrative

Mrs. K. Hynes reminded everyone of the Curbside Education Advisory Committee meeting on Thursday, February 28, 2019 at 10 a.m. in Hanover; the Executive Committee Meeting on Tuesday, March 5, 2019 at 2:00 p.m.; the Technical Advisory Committee on Thursday, March 7, 2019 at 9:00 a.m.; and the Board of Directors Meeting in Richmond on Friday, March 15, 2019 at 9:00 a.m. Mrs. Hynes thanked Prince George for agreeing to host the April Board meeting in the Crater area.

#### **Old/New Business**

Chairman Phillips asked if there was any old or new business to come before the Board and Mr. W. Henley (A-Colonial Heights) offered a suggestion to the Board regarding the Technical and Executive Committees who help with the administration and running of the Authority. Mr. Henley stated it would be helpful if within the minutes or in the proposals for the adoption of resolutions, to have the recommendations of the committees on record with regard to review and preview of these matters. Mr. Henley stated in his opinion that would be helpful information to the Board to have these recommendations put into the minutes of the meeting, before matters are presented to the Board, Mr. Henley noted it is typical of the other Boards he sits on that the input and recommendation from the committees is mentioned so that it is officially in the records of the meetings and the proceedings of the Authority. Mrs. Hynes asked if Mr. Henley was looking for official minutes of the recommendations by the Committees and Mr. Henley gave an example of the resolutions before the Board today, that she had mentioned were recommended by the Executive Committee. Mr. Henley suggested he would like to see it stated to the Board what the Executive Committee recommends and in other cases what the Technical Advisory Committee recommends, Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) asked if we should have something that identifies who is in the groups. Mr. Henley stated that would be helpful but that the committees do important work, sometimes even previewing the information before the committee meeting and their recommendations and their input are very important for the full Board to know about, before the important decisions are asked to be made.

Mr. S. Wyatt (M-Hanover), Vice-Chairman thanked CVWMA for recognizing Hanover County's 300<sup>th</sup> Anniversary celebration coming in 2020. Mr. Wyatt stated that the 114,000 residents are very proud of their county which includes Ashland, also known as The Center of the Universe, and is the home of Randolph Macon College. Mr. Wyatt stated Hanover County was formed off of New Kent County in November of 1719. It is also the birthplace of Patrick Henry in Scotchtown with many other historic sites as well. Hanover County will be celebrating throughout the year of 2020. Mr. Wyatt welcomed all to consider Hanover County a home, with its 25 accredited schools and one of the lowest real estate taxes in the Central Virginia region. The county is conservative and fiscally tight run and residents are proud of their County Administration and the direction Hanover County is headed. Mr. Wyatt again thanked CVWMA for recognizing the 300th Anniversary celebration and also noted Jason Mraz, a Lee Davis High School graduate, comes back to visit the area often. Mrs. K. Hynes thanked Mr. Wyatt and noted that Mr. S. Wyatt is running for the Virginia House of Delegates and she wished him well. Mrs. Hynes noted that, unfortunately this will mean Mr. Wyatt will not be running for the Board of Supervisors in the fall.

With no further business to come before the Board, Chairman Phillips opened the floor for a motion to adjourn the CVWMA Board of Directors meeting at 9:50 a.m. The motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M- Chesterfield), Director, seconded by Mr. J. Lane (M-Henrico), Immediate Past Chair, and carried that the February 15, 2019 Board of Directors' meeting be adjourned.



# **CERTIFICATE**

I, Marcia Phillips, Chairman of the CVWMA, certify that the foregoing minutes are a true and correct copy of the minutes of the February 15, 2019 regular meeting of the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors. These minutes were adopted at a CVWMA Board meeting held at 9:00 a.m., March 15, 2019. Given under my hand and seal of the CVWMA this 15th day of March 2019.

Marcia Phillips, Chairman

	9	